



The Honorable Roy Cooper Governor of North Carolina 20301 Mail Service Center Raleigh, NC 27699-0301

March 27, 2020

**Dear Governor Cooper** 

Thank you for your leadership during this state of emergency.

The scale of the COVID-19 crisis becomes clearer each day. I recognize that, as governor, you must make important decisions in the crucible of this global health crisis that will have life and death consequences. That is a heavy burden to bear.

As detailed in the accompanying letter, I and other public health experts in the state are urging you to address a particularly vulnerable population in this moment: people incarcerated in North Carolina prisons. Based on our professional training and experience, we firmly believe that reducing the prison population is a critical measure that must be acted on immediately. This will not only protect the lives of those living in prisons, but also the lives of those who work inside these facilities, as well as their families and the larger community.

Thank you for your attention to this urgent public health issue.

Sincerely,

Gavin Yamey MD MPH MA MRCP

Director, Center for Policy Impact in Global Health
Professor of the Practice of Global Health & Public Policy

Associate Director for Policy

**Duke Global Health Institute** 

310 Trent Drive, Rm 113 Trent Hall

Duke Box 90519, Durham, NC 27708

March 27, 2020

The Honorable Governor Roy Cooper North Carolina Office of the Governor 20301 Mail Service Center Raleigh, NC 27699-0301

## Dear Governor Cooper:

We, as public health experts and concerned citizens, write to urge you to take immediate action to safeguard the lives of those involved in our statewide court system and the North Carolina Department of Corrections, including those who work or are detained in these facilities, their families, and their communities. These facilities contain high concentrations of people in close proximity and are breeding grounds for the uncontrolled transmission of SARS-CoV-2, the virus that causes COVID-19.

The COVID-19 pandemic requires a strategic response based on the conditions we know to exist and the interventions we know to effectively limit transmission. You are well aware that the COVID-19 virus <u>transmits rapidly in densely populated spaces</u>, as evidenced by your recent <u>Executive Orders</u> closing down schools, restaurants, and bars and bans mass gatherings over 50 people.

The CDC <u>recommends</u> that people keep at least six feet away from each other and avoid gatherings of more than ten people. Responding to the virus also requires an ability to keep sick people from well people and to treat those who have been exposed without endangering others. This "social distancing" has been difficult to accomplish in our society generally, but is impossible to achieve in our state correctional facilities, jails and youth detention centers as things currently stand. Almost <u>55,000 people</u> are incarcerated in these facilities. Prisons and jails contain high concentrations of people in close proximity, with people <u>housed</u> in tightly-packed and poorly-ventilated dormitories; they share toilets, showers, and sinks; they wash their bedsheets and clothes infrequently; and often lack access to basic personal hygiene items. These facilities lack the ability to <u>separate sick people from well people</u> and to quarantine those who have been exposed.

Concern over the people detained in our jails and prisons should be sufficient to spur you to action, but they are not nearly the only people who stand to suffer if conditions are not changed: it is inconceivable that an outbreak in a prison stays confined to that facility. Through "jail churn" staff, correctional officers, judges, doctors, and visitors will all be exposed to COVID-19 in these facilities and will carry and spread it in the community at large. Facilities combine the worst aspects of cruise ships and nursing homes when dealing with COVID-19, as they contain high concentrations of people in close proximity and are breeding grounds for the uncontrolled transmission of SARS-CoV-2, the virus that causes COVID-19.

Unless you immediately address this threat, you are leaving North Carolinians vulnerable to a massive outbreak of COVID-19. But it is within your power **to immediately release people from jails and prisons** and thus work to mitigate the spread of this disease. To that end, we ask that you take the following urgent steps:

First, we ask that you commute sentences for **all elderly people.** While the SARS-CoV-2 virus infects people of all ages, the World Health Organization (WHO) is clear that <u>older people</u> are at a higher risk of getting severe COVID-19 disease and dying. In fact, the risk of severe disease gradually increases with age starting from around 40 years. Also, older people who are released from prison <u>pose little risk to public safety</u>.

Second, we are also asking that you commute sentences for the **medically vulnerable population** including persons suffering from <u>cardiovascular disease</u>, <u>diabetes</u>, <u>chronic respiratory disease</u>, <u>or cancer</u>. In addition to older people, WHO has identified persons with these underlying medical conditions to be at greater risk for contracting severe COVID-19. While there is little known yet about the effects of COVID-19 on pregnant women, the CDC <u>explains</u> that with viruses from the same family as COVID-19, and other viral respiratory infections such as influenza, pregnant women have had a higher risk of developing severe illness.

Third, we are asking that you commute sentences for **all persons who have one year or less remaining on their sentence**. This measure will limit overcrowding that can lead to <u>further spread</u> of COVID-19 and free up beds that will be needed to care for the sick who should be housed separate from others.

Fourth, we call on you to urge local officials to **drastically reduce jail populations**. Many who are admitted to jail only stay for a short period of time, and more people churn through jails in a day than are admitted or released from state and federal prisons in 2 weeks. To prevent a severe outbreak, local officials should take the following steps immediately:

- 1. Release of anyone who is held pretrial and who does not pose an unreasonable safety risk to a specific person or persons;
- 2. Release of all people serving a misdemeanor sentence who are within six months of their release date;
- 3. Release of all people held locally on probation and parole technical violation detainers or sentences;
- 4. Increased use of citations in place of arrests and limit custodial arrest only to those few accused of crimes that pose a serious safety risk to a specific person or persons; and
- 5. Reclassification of misdemeanor offenses that do not threaten public safety into non-jailable offenses.

Only if such steps are taken will North Carolina have a chance to flatten the curve of COVID-19 in our communities.

Respectfully,

Gavin Yamey MD, MPH, MA
Professor of the Practice of Global Health and Public Policy
Director, Center for Policy Impact in Global Health
Associate Director for Policy, Duke Global Health Institute
Director, Duke Geneva Global Health Fellowship
Duke Global Health Institute

Lauren Brinkley-Rubinstein, PhD
Assistant Professor of Social Medicine at UNC—Chapel Hill
Core faculty member in the UNC Center for Health Equity Research
University of North Carolina, School of Medicine

Elizabeth B. Dreesen, MD Associate Chief Medical Officer Professor of Surgery University of North Carolina, School of Medicine

Shabbar Ranapurwala, PhD Assistant Professor, Department of Epidemiology University of North Carolina, Gillings School of Global Public Health

David L. Rosen, MD, PhD, MSPH Associate Professor of Medicine, Division of Infectious Diseases University of North Carolina, School of Medicine

Adaora Adimora, MD Professor of Medicine and Epidemiology University of North Carolina, Gillings School of Global Public Health

James Thomas, PhD Associate Professor, Department of Epidemiology Director, Measure Evaluation Project, Carolina Population Center University of North Carolina, Gillings School of Global Public Health

Michael Herce, MD, MPH, MSc Assistant Professor of Medicine, Division of Infectious Diseases Senior Technical Advisor, UNICEF Project OHTA, Lilongwe, Malawi" University of North Carolina, School of Medicine

David Boyd, Phd Hymowitz Family Professor of the Practice of Global Health Duke Global Health Institute

Tonia Poteat, MMSc, MPH, PhD Assistant Professor of Social Medicine University of North Carolina, School of Medicine Mike D Fliss, PhD, MPS, MSW Epidemiologist University of North Carolina

Kathryn Wouk, PhD, MS, IBCLC Postdoctoral Research Fellow Department of Maternal and Child Health University of North Carolina, Gillings School of Global Public Health